


              
             Docket No. 3979-23 
     

 2 

performance and/or conduct may result in disciplinary action and in processing for 
administrative discharge.   
 
On 9 August 1990, you received non-judicial punishment (NJP) for transporting an open 
beverage container onboard the training command.  You were issued a Page 13 and again 
advised that any further deficiencies in your performance and/or conduct may result in 
disciplinary action and in processing for administrative discharge.  On 10 October 1991, you 
received NJP for altering a military ID card and two specifications of cutting the back of military 
ID cards.  As a result, you received another Page 13 retention warning.  On 6 February 1992, you 
received NJP for two specifications of UA and one specification of missing ship’s movement.   
 
On 19 February 1992, you were notified of pending administrative separation processing with an 
Other Than Honorable (OTH) discharge by reason of misconduct due to pattern of misconduct.  
You waived your rights to consult counsel, submit a statement, or have your case heard by an 
administrative discharge board.  The Separation Authority subsequently directed your discharge 
with an OTH characterization of service and you were so discharged on 22 May 1992. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie 
Memos.  These included, but were not limited to, your desire to change your discharge 
characterization of service and your contention that your misconduct was mitigated because you 
incurred Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) from traumatic incidents in service, including 
an accident with an ammunitions elevator and unexploded ordinance hitting the flight deck.  For 
purposes of clemency and equity consideration, the Board noted you did not provide 
documentation describing post-service accomplishments or advocacy letters. 
 
As part of the Board’s review process, a qualified mental health professional reviewed your 
contentions and the available records and issued an AO dated 26 September 2023.  The AO 
noted in pertinent part: 
 

There is no evidence that he was diagnosed with a mental health condition in 
military service, or that he exhibited any psychological symptoms or behavioral 
changes indicative of a diagnosable mental health condition. Throughout his 
disciplinary processing, there were no concerns raised of a mental health condition 
that would have warranted a referral for evaluation.  He has provided no medical 
evidence in support of his claims. Unfortunately, his personal statement is not 
sufficiently detailed to establish clinical symptoms in service or provide a nexus 
with his misconduct. Additional records (e.g., post-service mental health records 
describing the Petitioner’s diagnosis, symptoms, and their specific link to his 
misconduct) may aid in rendering an alternate opinion 

 
The AO concluded, “it is my clinical opinion there is insufficient evidence of a diagnosis of 
PTSD or another mental health condition that may be attributed to military service.  There is 
insufficient evidence to attribute his misconduct to PTSD or another mental health condition.” 
 
 






